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Annual Dinner meeting announcement
The annual Dinner meeting will be 7:00PM, November 13, 2006 at the Fabulous Fifties Diner, 1120 Clearlake Road, Cocoa.  The price for dinner will be $13.50 collected at the door.  Entrée choices will be Grilled Chicken Breast, Catfish, or Country Fried Steak.  Dinner includes drink, salad, potato, vegetable, dessert and tip.  Salad choices are a mixed green salad or coleslaw.  Either mashed, French fried or baked potato will be available.  The vegetable choices are green beans or corn.  If you would like to attend, please call Hal Greenlee, 636-3393, to see if he is still taking reservations and to let him know your choice of entrée .
Stack Talk

October 2006 by Neil Moran

We start this month with news from various parts of South Africa.  Our first bit of news comes from the Patons Country Railway in Kwa Zula Natal.  Recently this group was involved in a train festival at Ixono with several trains powered by diminutive Beyer Garretts Class NGG 15.  These 4-6-4+4-6-4 put on quite a show for the folks who came to see this display.  All these locomotives were completely refurbished at the Sandstone Museum in Bloemfontein.  By the way, all the engines involved worked well throughout this steam festival.

Unfortunately there is some news from the same area that is not so good.  The Banana Express was suspended several months ago due to a non-signing of a lease agreement.  Spoornet has to take the blame for this by not entering into negotiations with full intent.  For the Banana Express Railway it could not have come at a worse time, as throngs of visitors came in for holiday activities.  This included riding behind a steam powered train.  Negotiations started again within a few weeks, but much too late to accommodate the vacationers.  Transnet, Spoornet's parent company, told the group they were an important part of Kwa Zula Natal's recreation activities.  However, that statement seemed contradictory at the bargaining table.  The Banana Express normally uses two NGG 16th Class 2-6-2 + 2-6-2.  These engines are numbered 127 and 151 and are generally stored at the coastal town of Port Shenstone.  The crew in the engine shed keeps these Garretts in pristine condition.

At the Umgeni Steam Railway also located in Kwa Zulu Natal, Spoornet closed the mainline between Pinetown and Cato Ridge that USR used for its steam trains that originated out of Kloof.  The group was left high and dry without this operating section that Spoornet claimed that new sleepers (Ties) must be installed.  These sleepers supposedly are coming in from the Greytown Branch.  With all this manipulating by Spoornet it very much reminds me of some our own major railroads with their policies toward any steam excursions on their rails.

Here are some more political shanigans, this time pulled by Transnet.  At the Oosterlijn Society in Waterval Boven, a new society was formed to try to start the return of steam from its Waterval Boven shed.  The official Oosterlijn Company did have a contract with Transnet, but could not operate their steam trains at that time.  Now the group wants to start again but is having difficulties negotiating with Transnet.  The Museum has quite a bit of various steam power at their disposal.  These include a NZASM 46-tonner, two 4-8-2s 15F Class, one 4-8-4 Class 25, and a 19D Class 4-8-2.  That is quite a stable of locomotives at its disposal, and certainly several steam excursions could be scheduled as soon as Transnet gives them their approval.  How many museums in this country would die to have all that steam power at their fingertips!
ZIMBABWE:

We conclude ours news out of Africa with steam news from this country.  A recent adventure to Zimbabwe to chase and ride behind Beyer Garretts proved to be an exhilarating and exhausting experience.  Presently two Garretts are kept under steam as the present batch of diesels, which were acquired from Spoornet in South Africa, are continually breaking down. The main reason for this is that these diesels are all around 25 years old with many miles on them.  So to this date steam continues to exist.  The country is in a financial turmoil, trying to halt its radical inflation.  When I was there, the rate of exchange was one American dollar was worth over 100,000 Zimbabwe dollars.  The country simply cannot continue like this and is now taking drastic steps to reduce the abnormal inflation rate.  Its railroads are in fair shape, but they cannot buy any new diesels under this rate of exchange, even from South Africa.  This is the only reason steam survives.  The shed at Bulawavo where the Garretts are stored is kept in good condition.  All told, I saw seven Garretts under steam.  Some were shunting around the yards, moving equipment while the rest simply stood in place with the minimum of steam necessary.  Unfortunately, one of the beasts derailed while moving around in the yards and the front four ponies plus six driving wheels went on the ground when the rails spread.  Having never seen a big steam engine like that tilting over at a ten degree angle was like seeing a giant dinosaur wounded and ready to collapse.  It took the crew, even with the help of a "Big Hook", over twelve hours to get her back on track.  !n doing so, they completely bent both walkways on the side of the locomotive by putting chains around the boiler.  Needless to say, this Garrett, which was supposed to be one of our engines on our excursion, was rendered out of service.  Both walkways looked like a drawbridge in an upward position.

Diesels are once again powering the commuter trains between Plumtree and Bulawavo, or until they break down and, once again, Garrets are substituted.  If you think Amtrak is having serious problems, try going to Zimbabwe where service runs two to three hours late on a regular basis.  Schedules mean nothing to them and waiting for a connecting trains coming from either South Africa or Zambia can be three or four hours late.  People are used to it so they don't get upset.
POLAND:

Let's move to less depressing and more uplifting news on steam activities.  Many of you are aware that the Polish State Railways still maintain steam on a regular basis between Wolsztyn to Lesno and Wolsztyn to Posnan.  These are standard gauge operations, and they still use Prairie type 2-6-2s pulling tour to five coaches on a daily basis.  At times fewer coaches are used, especially on the weekends.  From what I hear chasing is no major problem as the roads parallel most of the track.  Then too the trams make several stops between their destinations.  In some cases if you are with a group, you can charter a train with a 2-10-0 for photo specials.  There is also a narrow gauge line that is open to charters.  If one so desires, one can actually become a fireman and a student engineer on one of these commuter trains.  Of course there is a training period for each position, and after they feel you are ready to run a locomotive, the crew takes you out into the yards to see how you operate the engine.  If they like what they see then you graduate to running a train on their mainline.  Of course they have a two or three man crew with you under their watchful eves, and you can either fire the engine or sit in the right hand side operating it.  What a thrill that must be running, the injector and with your hand on the throttle.  Something to tell your grand-kids about!  Runs vary from an hour and fifteen minutes (Wolsztyn to Posnan) each way.  Layovers are typically one to four hours during which time the engine is turned and serviced.  Granted it is a heart stopping feeling when you slide into the engineer’s seat for the first time, and then start notching out on the throttle with very little instructions.  Your heart will surely skip a beat!

Wolsztyn is an easy three to four hour drive from Berlin, Germany on good roads with no problems.  Needless to say while in Poland not only can you see the marvelous sights of that very historic country but you can relish in the culinary delights that await you after chasing or operating a steam engine.  Need I mention while in Poland, Polka Kielbasa, pirogues, stuffed cabbage, sausages and other delights, plus washing all that food down with wine or beer at a local inn.  So sell your first born, get a second mortgage on the house, and if your wife complains, take her with you.  Hey, you never know she might get a thrill out of running a steam locomotive too.  By the way, did I mention that you can see steam in the Hartz Mountains with 2-10-2 tank engines only an hour away?
CANADA:

Sadly the news coming out of western Canada could not be worse. The two railroads that have been struggling to operate this year are the Kettle Valley Steam Railway Society and the Kamloops Heritage Railway Society.  Our first story concerns the Kettle Valley Railway.  Just about all summer long they have been battling raging forest fires due to lighting strikes in that area.  The Society had recently installed two of three bridges that had been destroyed by fire two years ago.  These old bridges were made of wood, and so easily burned.  The new bridges are of steel construction that would last decades it properly maintained.  The forest fires had been so bad that the Society is seriously considering moving to another location.  At present they have not decided where to go, although they have been looking for the past few months.  They really do not want to leave because the present ride is very scenic and over three trestles and through the beautiful Okanagan Valley in British Columbia.  The train is normally powered by a 1924 Shay engine #3 which pulls two vintage coaches along with two open air cars.  The bridges involved were under construction with monies supplied by the Province of B.C.  They are deeply concerned about the periodic fires that plague the railroad.

Also affected by the fires, is the Kamloops Railway.  They went through a heavy rebuilding of its 1912 CNR #2141 a few years ago but still have not gotten back in revenue the monies it cost to rebuild the engine.  With fires raging out of control as of last month the #2141 has not turned a wheel as far as running any excursions to Kalowna.  "This is costing us a pretty penny" said one official "and there is no end in sight as far as putting out these fires."  So the Consol is still sitting in the shed.  They have steamed her up a few times just to run around the yards to check and see it everything is in good working order.  But the engine really needs to get out and stretch her legs.  Hopefully by next month there will better news about these two railways.
UNITED STATES:

Pretty slim pickings in our country this month as far as steam activities go.  Here is what I have.  The Private Rail Car Owner's 29th Convention was held at the Steamtown National Historic site from Sept. 21 to 24.  AAPRCO Member’s own historic passenger cars dating from WW I to the streamlined-era of the 1950s were on display.  Steamtown in Scranton, PA ran a special private car train with ex CNR 2-8-2 #3254 on September 21 to East Stroudsburg Pa.  The train was pulled back by a diesel, as there were no turning facilities.  Here is the fall round trip schedule for this month: October 7, Scranton to Moscow; October 8, Scranton to Tobyhanna; October 9, Scranton to Moscow; October 15, Scranton to Moscow; October 21, Scranton to Moscow; October 22, Scranton to Tobyhanna; October 28, Scranton to Tobyhanna; and October 29, Scranton to Moscow.  The trips to Moscow depart at 1 PM and return around 3:30 PM while the excursions to Tobyhanna will depart at 11 AM and get back around 3:30 PM.  The fall foliage will be an added incentive to visit Steamtown.  Contact them at www.nps.gov/stea or call 570-340-5200.

Moving down to Chattanooga TN, The Tennessee Valley railroad is also running several autumn leaf specials out of Chattanooga to Summerville Georgia behind ex U.S. Army 2-8-0 #610.  The trips are as follows: October 7, 9, 15, 21, and 28.  November has five trips: Nov 4, 5, 11, 21 and 28.  These trips depart at 8 AM and return by 7 PM.  Certainly some of the highlights of these excursions are that the train passes over several bridges, through historic Civil War battlefields and some mighty pretty country.  While on board there is a dining car so you can have "dinner in the diner and certainly nothing could be finer" while being pulled by a steam locomotive.  To get you in the mood for riding this train, the night before you can stay at the Chattanooga ChooChoo Complex, and sleep in a Pullman car.

I hope you made the New Hope & Ivyland railfan weekend of September 23 and 24.  A good time was planned for all.  Scheduled to run on that weekend was the line's own former 1925 Lancaster & Chester 2-8-0.  The railroad had big plans to run a freight train along with a mixed train deep into Bucks County.  The line is very picturesque with rolling hills and valleys, plus starts out alongside of the Delaware Canal, before crossing the famous "Perils of Pauline" Bridge.  Many photo runbys were scheduled for this big two day event.

Mark your calendars for November 4 for Peter Larro's charter excursions of the Black River & Western Railroad at Ringoes, N.J.  They are planning to use former Chinese locomotive #142, an SY class Mikado.  This engine has been running all year at Phillipsburg along the Delaware River.  Plans are to run down to the Bel-Del Division for this all day shoot.  The #142 will be pulling freight and mixed trains throughout the day.  Departure from Ringoes will be between 7 and 8 AM.

One last bit of news to end the column is the Whippany Rail Museum in NJ is finally getting a federal grant of $380,160 to restore the former Morris County Central Railroad #4039.  This has been an ongoing saga dating back to 1997.  "The Morris County Board of freeholders had been promising a grant but has been dragging its feet" said Steven Helper.  With little happening on the County level Hanover Township finally stepped in and will receive the grant on behalf of the Museum.  Now this happened in May 2006 when the Township was expected to bid for the restoration of steam locomotives.  What has happened since then is under a dark cloud and presently no final decision has been made.  "Restoring a sixty four year old locomotive for the museum will take many hands and thousands of parts" said Mr. Helper.  Here is a little history of this 0-6-0.  She was built in 1942 by Alco in Schenectady. NY.  The engine is one of eighty built for the US War Department.  Intended for use during WW II #4039 was stationed at an unknown military base.  When the war ended it was sold to the Blue Ridge Railroad for freight hauling.  In 1956 the Morris County Central RR bought if for weekend excursions.  The museum purchased the 0-6-0 in 1996 a dozen years after the Museum closed.  The locomotive's distinguished design earned it a spot on the National and State Registries of historic pieces.

Special thanks this month go to the following for their worthy contributions go to John Biehn (Dayton RR Society), John Batwell (SA Rail Publications), Steve Barry (Railroad and Railfan magazine) Ed Emery (Toronto Canada), and from your most humble servant in steam.

UNTIL OUR TRACKS CROSS AGAIN

November 2006, by Neil Moran

It’s hard to believe that we have almost come to the end of the year, but here we one month from the finale of 2006.

Since there was no news from China in last’s month column, I would like to start out with steam news from that country.  The Peoples’ Republic is surprisingly supporting a steam festival that is called” Autumn Colors in Northern China”.  It features several steam excursions powered by QJs (2-I0-2s), KD6 class (2-8-2s), and SY class (2-8-2s).  The autumn excursions start on November 13, and will run to the 23rd out of Tiefa heading to various locations.  The government has also announced that another steam festival will occur from January 19-21. At this rail fan event KD6 and SY classes will participate.  More details in next month’s edition.  This undoubtedly will be the last of any steam spectaculars in China.  Presently they still run some passenger trains out of Tiefa with the SY class of Mikados but it is dwindling fast.

At Yimo, an industrial operation, steam has almost vanished as only two JS class Mikados are still under steam moving hopper cars in and out of the mill’s yards.  If you go to Yimo there are many engines in the steam shed but all are cold.

Over at Yuanbaoshan steam still lives between that city and Pinzhuang, and you will see QJs still pulling freights between these two locations.  Be careful photographers are not welcomed at the Yuanbaoshan CNR station.  Police have orders to remove all railfans with cameras.  It is strongly suggested that if you follow the trains, go to the many lakes and bridges on the scenic line and stay away from any stations.

SOUTH AFRICA:

We now travel almost halfway around the world to get our next bit of news.  The South African National Railway and Steam Museum (SANRASM), in Krugersdorp, have been running monthly Sunday excursions out of the Museum to Magaliesburg.  Some of the excursions start out in Johannesburg.  These trips are called “Rambles” and are very popular since there are up to ten coaches used in the consist.  Normally these “Rambles” are pulled by a 19 D class 4-8-2s.  The next scheduled round trip is Dec. 16 out of Johannesburg down to Magaliesburg.  This train generally carries a dining car along with the regular coaches.  The museum also announced that a 6A class ten-wheeler #454 should be in operation when you read this.  Also under restoration is a 14 R class 4-8-2 #1909 which has past its boiler inspection and will be fully restored in the year 2009.

Oosterlijn, Waterval Boven: A new group called “Section 21” is trying to start a return to steam operation with motive power based on the grounds.  The original Oosterlijn Company did not have its contract renewed with Transnet and had to cease operations.  Included in the collection of locomotives, is rare Nzasm 46 tonner, two 15F class 4-8-2s, and a 19D class 4-8-2.  The museum is working diligently to get Transnet to return to operations.  We wish them well!!

Sandstone, Bloemfontein: This organization is to be highly commended for recently refurbishing its GMAM Beyer Garratt #4079, a 15th class 4-6-4+4-6-4.  Just a few months before, it ran a packed excursion out of Bloemfontein to Capital Park.  Railfans roared their approval as the mighty Garratt performed flawlessly on her photo runbys and overall performance.  She belched out smoke thirty feet above the engine and she sang a song with her whistle while doing these runbys.

Sandstone made some other news with the restoration of a Henschel built 0-8-0T.  This historic engine worked behind the trenches supporting the German troops throughout WW I.  Sometime after the war between 1918 and 1925 it was heavily modified and continued in service till the 1970s.  Unfortunately after the outbreak of hostilities in Mozambique, all farming and sugar mill activities ceased, and it became derelict.  Although in bad shape when discovered by a member of the Sandstone Museum, they were able to transport the engine onto the museum’s grounds where restoration began.

Up in Pretoria, Rovos Rail has started a huge project in repairing the leased Sandstone GMAM 4-8-2+4-8-2.  This Garratt is one of the bigger classes what was built in the early l950s.  Considerable maintenance has been undertaken at Rovos, and when completed she will retain her blue Sandstone livery and lettering.  The good news is the “Railway Touring Company of South Africa” is reportedly going to use the GMAM in Mpumalanga along with Rohan Voss’s 25 NC class 4-8-4 #3483 in the Free State.  If this comes off it will be huge!

Down at Cape Town, this active group has been using a preserved class 24 #3655 2-8-4 to several locations up in the mountain area.  However the mountain class has developed leaking boiler tubes, and the first steam locomotive of a small batch of converted oil burners is now in charge of these excursions around the scenic Cape area.  The operation is now in the hands of “African Vintage Rail Tours” (AVRT).  No schedule is certain at this time.  Locomotive #2916, which was amongst a number of steam locomotives based at Dal Josafat, was hauled into the Cape Town station for safekeeping.  They also brought in locomotives #3422 a 25 NC class 4-8-4, and 26 class #3450 4-8-4 the famous “Red Devil” still a legend in South Africa.

UNITED STATES:

Union Pacific’s #844 made some headlines in recent weeks.  The big Northern type pulled a special called the “Kansas City Union Station Heritage Express”.  It departed Cheyenne on September 19 at 9 AM, stopped at Sidney, Nebraska for servicing and later arrived in North Platte, NE for an overnight stay.  The following day saw her leave North Platte and make a service stop in Gibbon, later to arrive at Fairbury, NE for the night.  She left Fairbury the next morning with a service stop in Topeka, Kansas then arrived later that day at Kansas City, MO where the train was on display for three days.  During her stay the crew opened the cab so that visitors could come and take a look.  From what I hear the crowds were forming a line before 8 AM and never stopped until after 5 PM. The train was made of vintage Union Pacific passenger cars and people got a good look at them.  “Takes you back when everyone traveled by train.” and “I used to come to the station almost every day to see the engines go by” and still another quote from the onlookers “Steam, there’s nothing like it!”  The train was turned on Monday, September 25 and serviced for her departure on September 26.  The same scheduled was maintained returning to Cheyenne on September 28.  This was U.P.'s final steam run for 2006 season, culminating another fine year in steam excursions.  Steve Lee’s record along with his crew remains immaculate. Amen to that!
Rock Island, Illinois: The glory days on the Rock island line, a mighty fine line, were returned to yesteryear.  On September 14 thru 17 thousands of railfans descended to Rock island to witness a rather historical event.  With countless railfans looking on and hundreds aboard the sold out trains, Chinese class QJs 2-10-2 #6988 and #7081 successfully hauled a series of steam excursions throughout these dates.  The trips ran to celebrate “River Way 2006”, a salute to the 150 anniversary of the first railroad bridge to cross the Mississippi River in 1856.  Each trip, including the dinner train which kicked off the celebration, went extremely well.  On the 15th and 16th the QJs alternated the lead on their doubled headed excursion.  However, the piece de resistance was the final day when the ex Milwaukee Road #261 joined in for a triple-header as the third engine.  When this triple-header pulled out from Rock Island to Bureau Ill, it was a sight not seen in America for decades.  The Minneapolis based friends of the #261 provided engines crews and passenger cars.  The train was made of Milwaukee road cars which included the old style Hiawatha cars, a full length glass top dome car “Super Dome”, and at the end the majestic sky top rounded observation car “Cedar Rapids” bringing up the markers.  “What a sight to behold” said a crew member?  “Brings us back to when trains had class” said another.  The most fitting quote came from an ex Rock Island employee when he said “Steam, You just can’t beat it.”

The following day, the two QJs powered Iowa Interstate freight from Rock Island to Newton, Iowa.  This capped a five-day steam event that will not soon to be forgotten.  The QJs will be stored at Newton on a temporary basis for the remainder of the year.  Railroad Development Corporation, which owns the locomotives and the Iowa Interstate Railroad is offering the two engines for sale, and has options to bring three more QJs to the US.  Sadly, there are no plans for future excursions with these two locomotives.

Milwaukee #261 departed Rock Island for the dead head trip to Minneapolis on the IC&E.  She arrived on the 21 of September after this two-day move from the Quad Cities.  Strangely the last portion of the ferry move from La Crescent to Minneapolis was unusual in that there were hardly any railfans chasing along the CP mainline paralleling the Mississippi from La Crescent to St. Paul.
Southern Pacific #745: Further southwest, former SP #745 hauled an excursion last August on the Watco’s South Kansas Oklahoma Railroad between Cherokee and Pittsburgh, Kansas.  This was the first trip the Mike since being restored in 2004 by the Louisiana Steam Train Association.  This excursion proved successful by pulling a most unusual consist made of three Boston & Maine RDC cars along with a Watco diesel.  The #745 followed by having an employee’s special out of Pittsburgh KA.  This time, however, problems arose with the bearings overheating on the drivers.  She limped home to Shreveport, LA and L.St. &A will checkout the Mikados problems.  Since the engine has been restored the bearings on the drivers have given the group continual headaches.
Grand Canyon Railroad: Denver based Xanterra Park & Resorts has submitted a letter of intent to buy the OCR for an undisclosed price.  Mr. Chambers, a member of the group, said the final deal was expected by the end of last month.  The former Santa Fe line runs sixty-five miles from Williams to the south rim of the Grand Canyon.  Nearly 225,000 people road on this railroad last year, and 2005 revenues reached over 38 million dollars officials said.
Owners Max and Thelma Biegert had put the railroad up for sale last March and two other large companies were interested until last September.  There is a feeling Xanterra will be in position to expand the business in the direction that the Biegerts want.  A big factor in this sale is that Xanterra will retain all of the railroad’s 480 employees.  They also want to keep both the #4960 a 1923 Baldwin Mikado and #29 ex Superior & Ishpaming 2-8-0 in good running condition.  The group will be looking into the purchase of another locomotive. Included in this sale the railroad has maintained an historic set of FPA’s diesels, which operate after Labor Day and all through the winter.  The railroad runs all year long with the exception of December 24-25 and on special occasions.

Beside the main attraction of the Grand Canyon there are two other historic sites to see when you arrive at the Grand Canyon.  One is the all wooden station built by the Santa Fe RR in the l920s.  The other is the magnificent El Tovar Hotel also built by the Santa Fe to accommodate overnight passengers. Both are monuments from a long ago era.

Xanterra operates hotels, restaurants, and stores at most of the nation’s popular National Parks including the Grand Canyon, Yosemite, Yellowstone, Mt. Rushmore, and at the Everglades.  Mr. Chambers said the purchase is expected to include the GCR depot and restaurant in Williams and the adjoining Grand Canyon Hotel.  This includes 162 acres paralleling the tracks in Williams, 160 acres near the Grand Canyon National Park boundary and the two steam locomotives along with the twenty-nine passenger cars.  In 1901 the Santa Fe completed this main branch, which saw passenger service until September 23, 1967.  Freight service continued until 1974, and the line sat dormant until the sale to the Biegerts, who brought the railroad back from the dead.  Passenger service resumed on September 18, 1989.  Only 90,000 rode the GCR the first year, but ridership began to take off in the 1990s to its pinnacle today.  A really nice way to end this month’s column, don’t you think?

Now it is time to thank people who took the time to send me some of the news you have just read. John Biehn (Dayton RR Society), John Batwell (SAR South Africa), David Newbauer (RRE St. Louis), John Reilly (RRE-NY), and your most humble servant in steam.

HAPPY THANKSGIVING EVERYONE
TRAIN STORIES AND STUFF

November 26 will be the centennial of the death of Samuel Spencer, founder of the Southern Railway.  Mr Spencer died in his 60th year when his private car was hit by a following passenger train.  He was on his way from Washington to North Carolina with friends on a quail hunting trip.
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